

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3829 | MAY 7, 2024

BORDER SECURITY AND IMMIGRATION CENTER

Biden's Open Borders and Non-Enforcement Mean Americans Play "Recidivist Roulette" with Criminal Aliens

Simon Hankinson, Matthew Kuckelman, and Lora Ries

KEY TAKEAWAYS

President Biden's open border policies have allowed tens of thousands of aliens to enter the U.S. who have criminal records both here and in their home countries.

Mass processing and release undermines the interdiction of criminals, and Secretary Mayorkas's lack of enforcement allows many more to remain here indefinitely.

All crimes committed by aliens who are here illegally are preventable. U.S. citizens are thus subjected to a "recidivist roulette" with predictable harm. mericans are learning on a weekly—and sometimes daily—basis of preventable crimes committed at the hands of foreign nationals (aliens) illegally present in the U.S. This is occurring because the Left has created the perfect storm of open borders, non-enforcement of immigration law, non-prosecution of crimes,¹ and sanctuary policies that prevent state and local law enforcement from sharing information and cooperating with federal immigration officers to keep criminal aliens detained for deportation. The Left is playing Russian Roulette with American lives.

Homeland Security Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas frequently touts his expansion of "safe, orderly, and lawful" immigration pathways, but any pathway to enter and remain in the U.S. will be exploited by aliens looking for an easy way in, as well as criminals and others intending to harm Americans. This paper will give examples of crimes committed by aliens who exploited open borders and violated our immigration laws through various avenues, as well as cases in which pro-criminal prosecutors refused to prosecute criminals and sanctuary leaders refused to cooperate with U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) to keep the criminals off the streets. The outcome is the same: avoidable crimes against Americans. This paper will also provide needed policy and funding changes to prevent alien crimes and will recommend state legislation to oppose sanctuary policies and encourage law enforcement cooperation among state, local, and federal agencies.

Case Studies

The following cases illustrate specific examples of preventable crime and the choices and policy failures that allowed the criminal aliens to be in the United States. Cumulatively, these cases demonstrate that the ease with which aliens can cross the border undetected and/or unvetted and remain here illegally with *de facto* impunity makes communities throughout our country less safe.

Asylum Claimants. Honduran Carlos E. Corrales-Ramirez entered the U.S. illegally in 2014 as a minor. He later applied for asylum, which was granted in 2020. On March 3, 2023, U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP) and the New York State Police arrested Corrales-Ramirez (at age 20) on the suspicion that he was in the country illegally. They found that he was wanted for a February "assault with a knife in Maryland." He should then have been extradited to Maryland, but due to what was charitably called a "communication breakdown" between the states of New York and Maryland, he was released from custody in New York after 90 days. On September 3, police in Troy, New York, arrested Corrales-Ramirez as a suspect in the subsequent stabbing death of Jario J. Hernandez-Sanchez.²

Analysis. Aliens present in the United States, whether they crossed the border illegally or entered using a valid visa or other documentation, can apply for asylum under current law.³ The backlog in total asylum claims is many years long,⁴ and only six months after filing an application, an alien becomes eligible for work authorization—the real reason so many aliens file asylum applications.

The Corrales-Ramirez case is an example both of poor state-to-state and state-federal cooperation and of so-called bail reform that releases high-risk suspects prematurely. Had Corrales-Ramirez been extradited to Maryland and held pending trial, he would likely not have been free to stab

someone in New York State. If he had been appropriately charged and convicted, then that conviction for assault should have resulted in his removal from the United States.

Catch and Release Cases. In November 2021, Geovani Grevi Rivera-Zavala, a 29-year-old illegal alien from Honduras, was apprehended at the border while using a fake name. He had a criminal record in Honduras but was quickly released into the United States. In May 2023, Rivera-Zavala was arrested and charged with sexual assault of a teenage girl in Prattville, Alabama.⁵ While in a restaurant, he followed the victim into the women's restroom and assaulted her. The girl told her family what had happened, and Rivera-Zavala was apprehended as he tried to leave. In April 2024, Rivera-Zavala pled guilty to second-degree rape and was sentenced to 10 years in prison.⁶ ICE has also lodged a detainer on him. This means that after Rivera-Zavala serves his sentence, state and local law enforcement should notify ICE before they release Rivera-Zavala so that ICE can take custody of him to pursue his removal from the U.S.⁷

Analysis. When aliens are caught by or surrender to the Border Patrol while entering the U.S. illegally, what immigration law requires and what happens in practice during the Biden Administration are two very different things. Aliens entering illegally should be detained pending the outcome of the applicable immigration process. If they claim asylum, the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) will generally give them a Notice to Appear (NTA) before an immigration court, thus beginning formal removal proceedings under the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA). Because the Left strongly opposes immigration detention, as a matter of policy, DHS releases the vast majority of aliens for whom the immigration statute mandates detention, failing to fill the ICE detention beds already paid for by America's taxpayers.

Sometimes, ICE will use either ankle bracelets with GPS monitors to track aliens' whereabouts or less intrusive methods under its Alternatives to Detention program. More often, the aliens are simply released on their own recognizance and expected to show up for their immigration court hearings. ¹⁰ The wait for this first hearing can be months or years, and the entire process before a decision of either protection or removal—not including appeals—typically took more than four years even before the massive increase in applications after Joe Biden entered the White House in January 2021. ¹¹

Since then, the Biden Administration has allowed millions of inadmissible aliens to enter the country who are more often male than female. ¹² Men commit violent crime at rates far higher than women. ¹³ Based on per-country estimates of criminal activity per given population, the U.S. is probably

releasing dozens of thieves¹⁴ and a few murderers and rapists¹⁵ every month at the border.

In addition to the new criminals arriving each month, the Biden Administration immediately turned a blind eye to those who were already here. Secretary Mayorkas's instructions to ICE to limit interior enforcement¹⁶ has significantly reduced arrest, detention, and deportation levels from prior years. In fiscal year (FY) 2018, ICE arrested almost 23,124 aliens with criminal convictions. In FY 2022, ICE arrested only 6,127 convicted criminal aliens in the interior of the United States, and in FY 2023, it arrested 9,664.¹⁷

There is a high rate of recidivism in the U.S. criminal population: Over 80 percent of state prisoners reoffend within 10 years of release. Assuming that aliens with criminal histories released at the border or given immigration parole reoffend at rates similar to those of U.S. state prisoners, there will be proportionate costs borne by American localities. These include physical and financial harm to victims, diverted law enforcement resources, and burdens on the entire criminal justice system from courts to prisons. As of the first quarter of FY 2023, there were almost 408,000 convicted criminal illegal aliens free in our communities, by the Biden Administration's annual target for deporting them is under 30,000. President Biden thus asks Americans—not illegal aliens' home countries—to take on the significant risk that illegal alien convicts will reoffend.

Rivera-Zavala's case and similar cases belie Biden Administration claims that aliens are carefully vetted before being released or paroled. That Rivera-Zavala had attempted to enter the United States under a false name was not enough for ICE to detain him pending his removal process. Many aliens deliberately discard their documents and provide no verifiable identification documents to DHS. ²² Others provide partial, inaccurate, or false information. Even if inadmissible aliens provide valid identification, DHS does not have timely—or, too often, any—access to the criminal records of most of their home countries—assuming, of course, that such records exist in the first place. ²³ Rivera-Zavala's criminal record in Honduras likely was not known to DHS or discoverable when they processed and released him. Unless they have prior criminal records in the United States, vetting of illegal aliens before release is dangerously inadequate.

"Gotaways:" Entry Without Inspection. A Salvadoran alien "unlawfully entered the United States on an unknown date, at an unknown location, and without being inspected, admitted, or paroled by an immigration official." ²⁴ In February 2016, he was arrested by Prince George's County, Maryland, police and charged with trespassing, but the charges were dismissed. In July 2017, he was arrested for domestic violence. In October 2018,

heritage.org

he was arrested and charged with assault. The charges were dismissed by a county district court. The Salvadoran was arrested again in June 2019 and charged with drunk driving and related offenses.

In May 2022, Anne Arundel County, Maryland, police arrested him once more, this time charging him with driving a vehicle not equipped with an ignition interlock, which is used to prevent drunk driving. Although this time the recidivist Salvadoran was convicted and sentenced to a year in jail, he had to serve only four days behind bars before being let out on probation. On October 30, 2023, Baltimore ICE agents arrested him and confirmed that he was an MS-13 gang member from El Salvador. ICE issued him a Notice to Appear before an immigration judge, which might finally result in his deportation.

Analysis. Every year, a certain number of aliens evade any detection by the U.S. Border Patrol and illegally enter the United States between official ports of entry. The U.S. border with Mexico is nearly 2,000 miles long, and the northern border with Canada stretches more than 5,500 miles. The Department of Homeland Security estimates the number of "gotaways" through various methods including visual observation, sensors, cameras, and physical remnants left by illegal border crossers. DHS does not officially release these estimates, but testifying on October 31 before the Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee, Mayorkas estimated there were 600,000 gotaways in FY 2023.²⁵

A CBP source has unofficially disclosed that over 1.8 million known gotaways have evaded the Border Patrol during the Biden Administration. ²⁶ Even if Mayorkas had not already curtailed interior enforcement by restricting ICE's ability to arrest, detain, and remove illegal aliens, there would be no one actively looking for this "known gotaway" population. They tend to come to the attention of law enforcement only when they are involved in subsequent criminal activity.

Because it is much easier to enter the U.S. and simply give themselves up to the Border Patrol, those who take pains to avoid detection may well have criminal records at home or in the U.S. We find out sooner or later, as "the vast majority of those [criminals] released will go on to reoffend."²⁷ In the U.S., and likely in most countries, a significant amount of crime is committed by a small percentage of the population. The U.S. state prison population contains American citizens, legal residents and visitors, and illegal aliens. As crime researcher Rafael Mangual writes, "the vast majority of U.S. prisoners are violent, chronic offenders."²⁸

Immigration Parole Cases. Jose Ibarra, a Venezuelan national who crossed into the United States near El Paso, Texas, in September 2022, was

granted immigration parole by the Biden Administration and released into the United States. He was arrested in New York City in September 2023 for driving without a license and endangering the minor child in his vehicle, but New York police released Ibarra before ICE could lodge a detainer against him.²⁹ Later, Ibarra and his brother were caught shoplifting in Georgia but given only misdemeanor citations and steered toward a clearly ineffective "pre-arrest diversion program."³⁰ In February 2024, Jose Ibarra was arrested and charged with the violent murder of 22-year-old Laken Riley, a nursing student out for a jog in broad daylight in Athens, Georgia.

Analysis. Centuries ago, European armies gave parole (French for "word") to opposing officers they trusted to refrain from any further combat for the duration of the hostilities in question.³¹ Because of the value put on a gentleman's word, this worked remarkably well until the 19th century. In the criminal justice context, parole is generally given to offenders who are thought unlikely to abscond or reoffend.

In the immigration context, parole is a discretionary authority by which the Secretary of Homeland Security may allow foreign nationals who do not have the necessary visa to enter the United States "temporarily...on a case-by-case basis for urgent humanitarian reasons or significant public benefit."³² Notwithstanding congressional intent and clear statutory language that parole be used sparingly, the Biden Administration has allowed nationals from China, Mexico, Russia, and many other countries, some of which are known to harbor active terrorist groups, to apply in advance for parole into the United States using a phone application called CBP One.

³³ The Biden Administration later created specific new country-based mass-parole programs for Afghans, then for Ukrainians, and then for Cubans, Haitians, Nicaraguans, and Venezuelans.

A legal challenge by Texas and 20 other states to the Cuba—Haiti—Nicaragua—Venezuela program was filed in January 2023. 34 On March 8, the judge ruled that the states did not have legal standing to challenge the program. 35

The Biden Administration justifies its parole programs by claiming that those being paroled are seeking asylum and will apply for it in due course. However, it was due to executive abuse of parole to "allow large numbers of aliens into the United States for an extended—or even indefinite—period of time and bypass normal immigration channels" that Congress amended the law in 1996 to specifically exclude granting parole to refugees. ³⁶ Nevertheless, Biden's DHS has granted parole to more than 57,000 Mexican nationals, for example, who are extremely unlikely to be successful in applying for asylum. ³⁷

heritage.org

By granting mass parole through nationality-based or class-based programs, the Biden Administration is ignoring both statutory text and intent. In addition, DHS has no routine or reliable means to check the criminal histories of inadmissible aliens in their home countries before letting them into the United States. They would not have had access to Venezuela's records with respect to Ibarra. Evidence has surfaced since the murder of Laken Riley that Ibarra and his brother Diego were members of the violent Venezuelan *Tren de Aragua* gang. The Biden Administration's reckless mass use of parole and a totally inadequate DHS vetting process allowed Laken Riley's alleged killer to enter and then freely—and repeatedly—roam our country.

Visa: Hidden Criminal Record. On November 8, 2023, ICE Enforcement and Removal Operations (ERO) Philadelphia deported Panamanian Felix Valoy Gondola Moreno. Moreno flew into Newark, New Jersey, airport on December 9, 2022, with a valid visa and was admitted by CBP for six months. He did not leave by June as required. He was arrested by ICE in New York on July 17 and served with a Notice to Appear, and in September, an immigration judge ordered him deported. In its press release, ICE announced that "Gondola is wanted by law enforcement officials in Panama for attempted homicide."³⁸

Analysis. Applying for a visa requires applicants to answer questions in an electronically signed document that would reveal a criminal record or any other issue that would render them ineligible. Visa applicants must also present valid identity documents containing their name and date of birth, and their fingerprints and photograph are verified by a U.S. consular officer at the time of application. All of these are checked against a U.S. federal database of local, state, and national law enforcement information. Any match with a derogatory U.S. record would either render applicants ineligible or require them to apply for a waiver of the ineligibility, if available.

Applicants for immigrant visas (those that allow foreign nationals to settle permanently in the United States and eventually apply for citizenship) are required to present a police clearance showing that they have no criminal record. Applicants for non-immigrant visas (those that allow foreign nationals to visit, study, or work temporarily in the U.S.) do not have to produce a police clearance, but they are usually interviewed by a consular officer who is able to pursue any inconsistencies or areas of concern in the application form and available records.

It is unclear how and when ICE became aware of the homicide warrant for Moreno in Panama, but if the consular officer who issued his visa at the U.S. embassy in Panama City knew about the outstanding warrant, he should heritage.org

not have issued Moreno a visa. If the CBP agent who inspected Moreno in Newark, New Jersey, was aware of the warrant, he should not have admitted him into the U.S.

Visa: Overstay. On October 17, 2023, ICE ERO Boston arrested an unnamed, convicted Guatemalan sex offender wanted by California authorities. The Guatemalan flew into Los Angeles in September 2011 on a visa, which he overstayed. He was convicted in California Superior Court a decade later on charges of sex with a minor victim and received a three-year sentence in November 2021. He served a year of his sentence in California and was then released but failed to register as a sex offender and moved to Massachusetts without notifying authorities as required under California law.³⁹

Analysis. Millions of foreign nationals enter the U.S. on valid visas every year for such purposes as business meetings, tourism, or university studies. Hundreds of thousands of them breach the conditions of their visas each year by staying past the period for which they were admitted.⁴⁰ Though they entered legally, such overstayers then become removable under U.S. immigration law.

It is unclear what this Guatemalan man's status was between overstaying his visa and his arrest in 2021. In the interest of public safety, he should have been taken into ICE custody upon being released from prison in California and detained pending removal proceedings. However, he was allowed to relocate to Massachusetts. Both California and Massachusetts practice sanctuary policies, refusing to cooperate with federal immigration enforcement to prevent deportations.

Like some U.S. states, some countries also fail to cooperate with ICE by refusing to take back their citizens who are deportable from the U.S., including after they have been convicted of crimes here and have served their sentences. It These "recalcitrant" countries either refuse to issue travel documents (passports) or refuse to allow deportation flights to land. During the Trump Administration, the U.S. was able to convince several recalcitrant countries such as The Gambia, Ghana, and Guinea to take back their nationals using a range of tools such as visa sanctions under Section 243(d) of the INA. Section 243(d) allows the Secretary of Homeland Security to direct the State Department not to issue visas to some or all nationals of countries that refuse to take back their deportable citizens.

However, the Biden Administration's mass releases, paroles, and greatly reduced deportations have allowed the illegal alien population, including many with criminal records, to increase rapidly inside the U.S. Three years into President Biden's term, the ICE webpage discussing INA 243(d)

sanctions lists no current action.⁴³ One of the two "Related Information" links at the bottom of the page is to a press release from 2017, when DHS announced visa sanctions on Cambodia, Eritrea, Guinea, and Sierra Leone.⁴⁴

Visa Waiver Program: Hidden Criminal Record. On October 19, 2023, Columbus ICE agents deported Monteze Leonard Rolle Jr., 21, back to the Bahamas, where he is wanted for murder. Rolle was admitted to the United States on June 29, 2021, at the Orlando, Florida, airport according to the CBP press release. Bahamians can travel to the U.S. without a visa by applying at a CBP preclearance facility before leaving, 45 but this requires that they have "no criminal record nor any legal ineligibility or inadmissibility."

Rolle was living in the U.S. on May 9, 2023, when ICE arrested him in Cincinnati. Unless he adjusted to another temporary immigration status or otherwise legally extended his stay, Rolle would have been unlawfully present by that time, two years after being admitted "for a short duration" under the visa waiver program applicable to Bahamians. According to CBP, ICE was "later notified of Rolle's active warrant in the Bahamas," which prompted them to arrest him.⁴⁶

Analysis. To have been allowed to use the DHS visa waiver program for the Bahamas, Rolle most likely lied on his application. If CPB knew of Rolle's Bahamian warrant in 2021, they should not have allowed him to apply for admission at their "Preclearance" facility.

Voluntary Return Cases: "If at First You Don't Succeed..." On October 26, 2023, Philadelphia ICE agents removed Juan Martinez Merida, who is wanted for murder in his home country of Mexico. According to CBP, Merida "had been detained at the U.S. border at least seven times and allowed voluntary return." He had entered once again as a "gotaway" before he was arrested by ICE in Philadelphia on August 22, 2023. An immigration judge ordered his removal to Mexico on October 6, 2023.⁴⁷

Analysis. Cases like Merida's show that if there are no consequences for attempting to enter the U.S. illegally—even repeatedly—motivated aliens will keep trying until they succeed. Granting voluntary return is a discretion CBP can use at the border to save agents time and paperwork. If an alien turns up at an airport with a visa and has no known criminal record, for example, but his visa was revoked for some reason by the issuing embassy, he could be allowed to return home to sort out the visa before re-attempting to enter the United States for a legitimate purpose. However, allowing an alien to return voluntarily more than once, much less seven or more times as in Merida's case, is feckless law enforcement. Attempting to enter illegally multiple times should result in prosecution and a considerable fine or prison sentence if it is to have any deterrent effect.

Secretary Mayorkas has repeatedly claimed, as he did on May 11, 2023, that "[p]eople who cross our border unlawfully and without a legal basis to remain will be promptly processed and removed." Mayorkas promised that "an individual who is removed under Title 8 is subject to at least a five-year bar on re-entry into the United States and can face criminal prosecution if they attempt to cross again.⁴⁸

But these words belie the reality, which is minimal enforcement among the population of criminal aliens. At the end of 2023, there were over 6 million aliens on ICE's "non-detained docket," which means all of the aliens in deportation proceedings who are not in ICE or criminal detention. Of these, there were roughly 400,000 aliens who had criminal convictions in the United States.⁴⁹ In FY 2023, ICE arrested a total of 73,822 aliens with criminal histories, and "those arrested had an average of four charges and convictions per individual...."⁵⁰

What Congress and the States Should Do

Crimes committed by illegal and deportable aliens are preventable through proper border security, interior enforcement of immigration laws, prosecution and consequences for committing crime, and cooperation among local, state, and federal law enforcement agencies. To achieve these, the following policy changes and legislation are recommended.

Congress should:

- **Pass** the Secure the Border Act, H.R. 2, through the Senate. The House of Representatives passed this bill in May 2023. To secure the border, H.R. 2 would, among other changes:
 - 1. End catch-and-release by requiring DHS to detain unlawful border crossers or return them to Mexico, pending the final decisions in their immigration proceedings. It would also end the 20-day immigration detention limitation for families and unaccompanied alien children imposed upon ICE by a single federal judge.⁵¹
 - 2. Restrict the Secretary of Homeland Security's discretionary parole authority under the Immigration and Nationality Act to urgent circumstances, such as emergency surgery and testifying in a criminal trial, that do not allow an alien time to apply for a visa. Congress should go beyond H.R. 2 and numerically limit the number of paroles the Secretary may grant each year to prevent administrative abuse of the benefit.

- Refuse to pass any bill that would codify failed Biden Administration policies or make it more difficult for a future President to fully enforce immigration laws.⁵²
- **Defund** President Biden's open border operations, particularly the federal grant money given to non-governmental organizations that facilitate Biden's mass migration, and transfer funds to ICE to enforce immigration laws through detention, deterrence, and deportation.
- Require local and state law enforcement to share information and cooperate with ICE in immigration matters or lose federal funding.

For their part, states should:

- Regularly collect data on the citizenship and immigration status of suspects stopped, arrested, or detained, using the ICE Law Enforcement Service Center.
- Publish data on the number of detained aliens and crimes of which they are accused and convicted. The Texas Department of Public Safety is a model.⁵³
- Prohibit sanctuary policies in the state and localities, share information with ICE on detained aliens, and turn over aliens for whom ICE issues a detainer. Withhold state funding and state-administered federal funding from state and local agencies that do not comply with these federal immigration cooperation measures. Georgia has recently enacted a law incorporating these changes.⁵⁴
- Participate in 287(g) cooperative programs with ICE.⁵⁵
- Empower state residents to sue officials who obstruct federal law enforcement.

Conclusion

Mass release at the U.S. border introduces tangible risks of preventable crimes into communities all across the United States. By enforcing current immigration law, ending the abuse of parole, and either returning asylum applicants to Mexico or detaining them throughout their court proceedings,

the Biden Administration could substantially reduce the risk and ensuing social and economic costs of crime committed by illegal aliens. Meanwhile, Congress should pass H.R. 2 (Secure the Border Act), defund President Biden's open border operations, and transfer funds to ICE to enforce our existing immigration laws.

In addition, states have considerable authority to protect their citizens from preventable crimes. Accordingly, states should end pro-crime, non-prosecution, and sanctuary policies and stop playing recidivist roulette with American lives.

Simon Hankinson is Senior Research Fellow in the Border Security and Immigration Center at The Heritage Foundation. **Matthew Kuckelman** is a Research Associate in the Border Security and Immigration Center. **Lora Ries** is Director of the Border Security and Immigration Center.

Endnotes

- Zack Smith and Charles D. Stimson, Rogue Prosecutors: How Radical Soros Lawyers Are Destroying America's Communities (New York: Bombardier Books, 2023).
- 2. Jennie Taer, "Honduran Man Granted Asylum Accused of Assault, Murder in Two States," The Daily Caller, September 7, 2023, https://dailycaller.com/2023/09/07/honduran-man-granted-asylum-in-us-accused-of-two-stabbings-one-fatal-in-two-states/ (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 3. Applications for asylum as a defense against removal are "defensive" claims, and applications by those with legal status at the time of application are "affirmative" claims. The Secure the Border Act would prevent those who illegally cross the border between ports of entry from applying for asylum. H.R. 2, Secure the Border Act of 2023, 118th Cong., introduced May 2, 2023, passed by the House of Representatives May 11, 2023, Division B, Title I, Section 103, https://www.congress.gov/118/bills/hr2/BILLS-118hr2pcs.pdf (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 4. The number of asylum applications pending in the Department of Justice immigration courts exceeds 1.2 million cases. Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse, "Immigration: Immigration Court Backlog," https://trac.syr.edu/immigration/ (accessed May 4, 2024). In addition, the number of affirmative asylum applications pending before the Department of Homeland Security's U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services exceeds 1.1 million cases. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, "Immigration and Citizenship Data: All USCIS Application and Petition Form Types (Fiscal Year 2024, Quarter 1), March 21, 2024, https://www.uscis.gov/tools/reports-and-studies/immigration-and-citizenship -data?page=1 (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 5. Andrew Mark Miller, "Honduran National in US Illegally and Released by Biden Admin Charged with Raping Teenage Girl," Fox News, May 19, 2023, https://www.foxnews.com/us/honduran-national-us-illegally-released-biden-admin-charged-raping-teenage-girl (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 6. Carol Robinson, "Man Gets 10 Years in Prison for Raping Teen in Prattville Restaurant Bathroom," AL.com, April 3, 2024, https://www.al.com/news/2024/04/man-gets-10-years-in-prison-for-raping-teen-in-prattville-restaurant-bathroom.html (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 7. Wim De Gent, "Illegal Migrant Charged with Raping Teen Previously Apprehended, Released," NTD [New Tang Dynasty], May 17, 2023, https://www.ntd.com/illegal-migrant-charged-with-raping-teen-previously-apprehended-released 920076.html (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 8. Immigration and Nationality Act, Section 235(b)(1)(B)(iii)(IV), 8 U.S. Code § 1225, https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/8/1225 (accessed May 4, 2024),
- 9. At certain times during the Biden Administration, aliens were not even given NTAs; they were given a Notice to Report (NTR) to the Immigration and Customs Enforcement office nearest their intended place of residence in the U.S. If they showed up, ICE would then issue the NTA and begin the removal proceedings as above.
- 10. Simon Hankinson, "Alternatives to Detention' for Illegal Aliens: Effective with Mandatory Tracking for Entire Process," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3767, May 12, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2023-05/BG3767 0.pdf.
- 11. The number of cases pending in immigration courts when Joe Biden became President was 1.2 million. Currently, more than 3.5 million cases are pending in the immigration courts. Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse, "Immigration: Immigration Court Backlog."
- 12. Statista, "Apprehensions by the U.S. Border Patrol in the Fiscal Year of 2020, Sorted by Sector and Gender," https://www.statista.com/statistics/329204/apprehenions-by-the-us-border-patrol-by-sector-and-gender/ (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 13. "Expanded Homicide Data Table 3" in U.S. Department of Justice, Federal Bureau of Investigation, Uniform Crime Reporting Program, "Crime in the United States, 2019," https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2019/crime-in-the-u.s-2019/tables/expanded-homicide-data-table-3.xls (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 14. USAFacts, "Property Crime Rate (per 100,000 Persons)," https://usafacts.org/data/topics/security-safety/crime-and-justice/crime-and-police/property-crime-rate-per-100000-persons/ (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 15. Wisevoter, "Violent Crime Rates by Country," https://www.datapandas.org/ranking/violent-crime-rates-by-country (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 16. Memorandum from Alejadro N. Mayorkas, Secretary, U.S. Department of Homeland Security, to Tae D. Johnson, Acting Director, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement; Troy Miller, Acting Commissioner, U.S. Customs and Border Protection; Ur Jaddou, Director, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services; Robert Silvers, Under Secretary, Office of Strategy, Policy, and Plans; Katherine Culliton-González, Officer for Civil Rights and Civil Liberties, Office for Civil Rights and Civil Liberties; and Lynn Parker Dupree, Chief Privacy Officer, Privacy Office, "Subject: Guidelines for the Enforcement of Civil Immigration Law," September 30, 2021, https://www.ice.gov/doclib/news/guidelines-civilimmigrationlaw.pdf (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 17. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, *Fiscal Year 2023 Annual Report*, December 29, 2023, p. 14, https://www.ice.gov/doclib/eoy/iceAnnualReportFY2023.pdf (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 18. Rafael A. Mangual, Criminal (In) Justice: What the Push for Decarceration and Depolicing Gets Wrong and Who It Hurts the Most (New York: Center Street/Hachette, 2022), p. 51.
- 19. This population includes those aliens who have foreign criminal records outside the U.S. that are undiscoverable or unknown to DHS at the time of parole or release.
- 20. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement Budget Overview, Fiscal Year 2024, Congressional Justification, p. 33, https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/2023-03/U.S%20IMMIGRATION%20AND%20CUSTOMS %20ENFORCEMENT_Remediated.pdf (accessed May 4, 2024).

- 21. Ibid., p. 161.
- 22. Simon Hankinson, "A Venezuelan Man of Mystery Helps Tell the Story of America's Open Border," The Daily Signal, October 11, 2022, https://www.dailysignal.com/2022/10/11/a-venezuelan-man-of-mystery-helps-tell-story-of-americas-open-border/.
- 23. Ali Bradley, "Migrant Vetting Process Spotty on Criminal Records," NewsNation, updated November 22, 2022, https://www.newsnationnow.com/us -news/immigration/border-coverage/migrant-vetting-process/ (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 24. Press release, "ERO Baltimore Arrests Known MS-13 Gang Member Convicted of Drunk Driving in Maryland," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, November 6, 2023, https://www.ice.gov/news/releases/ero-baltimore-arrests-known-ms-13-gang -member-convicted-drunk-driving-maryland (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 25. Testimony of Homeland Security Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas in video of hearing, *Threats to the Homeland*, Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, U.S. Senate, October 31, 2023, https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/hearings/threats-to-the-homeland-3/ (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 26. Bill Melugin (@BillMelugin), "NEW: Per CBP internal data via sources, there were nearly 1,200 known gotaways recorded at the border yesterday alone. A reminder, gotaways are not included in the monthly border numbers. They are tracked internally. There have been over 1.8 million recorded since start of FY21," Twitter, March 11, 2024, https://twitter.com/BillMelugin /status/1767187927367352477 (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 27. Mangual, Criminal (In)Justice: What the Push for Decarceration and Depolicing Gets Wrong and Who It Hurts the Most, p. 50.
- 28. Ibid., p. 12.
- 29. Adam Shaw and Stepheny Price, "ICE Confirms Georgia Student Murder Suspect Entered US Illegally, Was Previously Arrested in NYC," Fox News, updated February 25, 2024, https://www.foxnews.com/us/ice-confirms-georgia-student-murder-suspect-was-us-illegally-previously-arrested-nyc (accessed May 4, 2024).
- Rosie Manins, "Laken Riley Case: Suspect Had Been Arrested by Federal, Local Authorities," The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, February 26, 2024, https://www.ajc.com/news/suspect-in-student-death-at-uga-cited-for-october-shoplifting-in-athens/KQNKOZMOLJBINHW4HQQXXZJ27Q/ (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 31. Betsy Knight, "Prisoner Exchange and Parole in the American Revolution," The William and Mary Quarterly, Vol. 48, No. 2 (April 1991), pp. 201–222.
- 32. Immigration and Nationality Act, Section 212(d)(5), 8 U.S. Code 1182(d)(5), https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/8/1182 (accessed May 4, 2024
- 33. News release, "New Documents Obtained by Homeland Security Majority Detail Shocking Abuse of CBP One App," Committee on Homeland Security, Homeland Security Republicans, U.S. House of Representatives, October 23, 2023, https://homeland.house.gov/2023/10/23/new-documents -obtained-by-homeland-majority-detail-shocking-abuse-of-cbp-one-app/ (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 34. Texas et al. v. U.S. Department of Homeland Security et al, United States District Court, Southern District of Texas, Victoria Division, Case 6:23-cv-00007, Document 1, filed January 24, 2023, https://www.texasattorneygeneral.gov/sites/default/files/images/press/Complaint%20-%20Filed.pdf (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 35. Britain Eakin, "Migrant Parole Program Survives GOP States' Challenge," Law360 March 8, 2024, https://www.law360.com/articles/1740738/migrant -parole-program-survives-gop-states-challenge (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 36. Office of Senator Chuck Grassley (R–IA), "The Immigration Parole Reform Act of 2022," https://www.grassley.senate.gov/imo/media/doc /immigration_parole_reform_act_-_two-page_summary.pdf (accessed May 4, 2024). See also Office of Senator Chuck Grassley, "Immigration Parole Reform Act of 2022: Section-by-Section," https://www.grassley.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/immigration_parole_reform_act_-_section-by-section _summary.pdf (accessed May 4, 2024), and S. __, Immigration Parole Reform Act of 2022, 117th Congress, 2nd Session, https://www.grassley.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/immigration_parole_reform_act_of_2022_-_bill_text.pdf (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 37. Todd Bensman, "Why Is Biden Quietly Granting 'Humanitarian Protection' to Thousands of Mexicans?" Center for Immigration Studies, November 3, 2023, https://cis.org/Bensman/Why-Biden-Quietly-Granting-Humanitarian-Protection-Mexicans (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 38. Press release, "ERO Philadelphia removes Panamanian noncitizen wanted for attempted homicide," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, November 13, 2023, updated November 14, 2023, https://www.ice.gov/news/releases/ero-philadelphia -removes-panamanian-noncitizen-wanted-attempted-homicide (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 39. Press release, "ERO Boston Arrests Guatemalan Convicted Sex Offender," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, October 19, 2023, updated October 20, 2023, https://www.ice.gov/news/releases/ero-boston-arrests-guatemalan-convicted-sex -offender (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 40. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Customs and Border Protection, *Fiscal Year 2022 Entry/Exit Overstay Report*, transmitted to Congress June 21, 2023, https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/2023-07/23_0707_FY22_FY23_CBP_Integrated_Entry_Exit_Overstay_Report.pdf (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 41. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, "Visa Sanctions Against Multiple Countries Pursuant to Section 243(d) of the Immigration and Nationality Act," https://www.ice.gov/remove/visa-sanctions (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 42. Jill H. Wilson, "Immigration: 'Recalcitrant' Countries and the Use of Visa Sanctions to Encourage Cooperation with Alien Removals," Congressional Research Service *In Focus* No. IF11025, updated July 10, 2020, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11025 (accessed May 4, 2024).

- 43. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Customs and Immigration Enforcement, "Visa Sanctions Against Multiple Countries Pursuant to Section 243(d) of the Immigration and Nationality Act."
- 44. Press release, "DHS Announces Implementation of Visa Sanctions on Four Countries," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, September 13, 2017, last updated February 5, 2021, https://www.dhs.gov/news/2017/09/13/dhs-announces-implementation-visa-sanctions-four-countries (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 45. Press release, "Visa Requirements for Bahamas Citizens Traveling to the United States," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, September 9, 2019, last updated November 6, 2023, https://www.dhs.gov/news/2019/09/09/visa-requirements-bahamas-citizens-traveling-united-states (accessed May 4, 2023).
- 46. Press release, "ERO Columbus Removes Noncitizen Wanted for Murder in the Bahamas," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, October 19, 2023, updated October 26, 2023, https://www.ice.gov/news/releases/ero-columbus-removes-noncitizen-wanted -murder-bahamas (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 47. Press release, "ERO Philadelphia Removes Noncitizen Wanted for Murder in Mexico," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, November 2, 2023, https://www.ice.gov/news/releases/ero-philadelphia-removes-noncitizen-wanted-murder-mexico (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 48. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Secretary Mayorkas Remarks at a White House Press Briefing Ahead of the Lifting of the Title 42 Public Health Order," May 11, 2023, last updated August 7, 2023, https://www.dhs.gov/news/2023/05/11/secretary-mayorkas-remarks-white-house-press -briefing-ahead-lifting-title-42-public#:-:text=An%20individual%20who%20is%20removed,They%20are%20lying (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 49. John Fabbricatore, Former ICE Field Office Director, "The Consequences of Criminal Aliens on U.S. Communities," Testimony Before the Subcommittee on Immigration Integrity, Security, and Enforcement, Committee on the Judiciary, U.S. House of Representatives, July 13, 2023, https://judiciary.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/republicans-judiciary.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/fabbricatore-testimony.pdf (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 50. Press release, "ERO Baltimore Arrests Unlawfully Present Salvadoran Gang Member Convicted of Assault in Maryland," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, February 16, 2024, https://www.ice.gov/news/releases/ero-baltimore-arrests-unlawfully -present-salvadoran-gang-member-convicted-assault#:~:text=ERO's%20workforce%20consists%20of%20more,travel%20assignments%20along%20 the%20border (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 51. Andrew R. Arthur, "Judge Dolly Gee Issues a New *Flores* Order," Center for Immigration Studies, July 12, 2018, https://cis.org/Arthur/Judge-Dolly-Gee -Issues-New-Flores-Order (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 52. The so-called Border Act negotiated by three U.S. Senators and released in February 2024 was such a bill. See Division C—Border Act, https://www.lankford.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/MCC24166.pdf (accessed May 4, 2024). It was rightly voted down, but efforts to secure passage of the bill continue.
- 53. Texas Department of Public Safety, "Crime Records: Texas Criminal Illegal Alien Data," https://www.dps.texas.gov/section/crime-records/texas -criminal-illegal-alien-data (accessed May 4, 2024).
- 54. HB 1105, The Georgia Criminal Alien Track and Report Act of 2024, Georgia State Legislature, 2023–2024 Regular Session, https://legiscan.com/GA/text/HB1105/2023 (accessed May 6, 2024). The bill was signed by Georgia Governor Brian Kemp on May 1, 2024, as Act 505 of the 2023–2024 Regular Session.
- 55. See U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, "Delegation of Immigration Authority Section 287(g) Immigration and Nationality Act," updated April 5, 2024, https://www.ice.gov/identify-and-arrest/287g (accessed May 5, 2024).